	MINUTE NUMBERS 



Minutes of Meeting of the Council
Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 31 August 2004 

Present:


Councillor C Warkman (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Legal Services, Director of Finance, Director of Community Services, Legal and Administration Manager, Chief Planning Officer.
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PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Robert Fisher, opened the meeting with prayers.

A minute’s silence was held in respect of the memory of Cate Sutcliffe, daughter of Councillors Margaret and Stephen Sutcliffe, who had recently died.  Councillor Chris Sterry also made a short speech in appreciation of Cate’s life. 
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APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D A Berryman, H G Douglas, F E Dyson, M Fielding, S Hirst, J McGowan, J S Reese, R Sherras, J S Sutcliffe, M Sutcliffe and D Taylor.
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PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mr Peter Atherton of Longridge asked the Council to reconsider its refusal to allow the Bowman of Pendle and Samlesbury to continue to hire the sports hall at Longridge Sports Centre during the winter months – usually November to March.  

The Chairman of Community Committee, Councillor R Thompson, thanked Mr Atherton for his question, and confirmed that his response would be in connection with the decision made by Longridge Leisure Centre to accept a block booking of the sports hall, rather than one from the Bowman of Pendle and Samlesbury.  He went on to outline the reasons why the Leisure Centre had declined the block booking request of the archery club, in favour of one from Longridge Gymnastics and how this decision supported the Council's aims and objectives in respect of community/leisure involvement and participation within the Ribble Valley.  

In a supplementary question, Mr Atherton asked how the Council had arrived at its decision with regard to its strategic responsibilities particularly in relation to participation in sport.  He also outlined the ways in which archery met inclusion targets.  The Chairman responded that he would take note of the comments.

Mr D Halsall of Longridge asked a question in respect of Planning Policy Statement 7: Sustainable Development in Rural Areas and specifically to paragraph 32 which related to equine related activities.  

He asked the Council for an assurance that it would be supported as a new policy statement and that revised Local Development Documents in support of equine related activities were being dealt with.  He also asked for an indication as to what had been intended by the inclusion of the sentence, ‘the rearing of horses (ie a stud farm) is akin to agricultural’ in Policy RT16 (Recreation and Tourism dealing with horses).  The Vice Chairman of Planning and Development Committee, Councillor I Brown, thanked Mr Halsall for his question and confirmed that Planning Policy Statement 7 had been published on 3 August 2004, which was after the date of Mr Halsall’s last planning decision.  He also confirmed that all planning decisions were to be determined in line with Section 54A of the Town and Country Planning Act, which meant that applications should be determined in accordance with the local development plan unless material considerations indicated otherwise.

Councillor Brown confirmed that the Council had produced a Local Development Scheme which had already been discussed with Government Office.  He could not give any assurances as to the form or content of new policies within the Local Development Scheme, as they would need to be the subject of extensive public consultation.  Councillor Brown indicated that he did not believe Policy RT16 to be a negative policy as it did allow for development involving the keeping or riding of horses, provided that there was no material harm to neighbouring properties, landscape quality or highway safety.  He also confirmed that this policy had been used on a number of occasions throughout the borough to allow appropriate development. 

In respect of Mr Halsall’s question regarding the phrase, ‘akin to agricultural’ Councillor Brown confirmed that this had been included to show that the rearing of horses was an activity which could be considered appropriate in a rural area.  However, he reminded Mr Halsall, that like agricultural developments, proposals must be suitably justified and should not cause inappropriate harm to the amenities of the area or create highway danger.

In a supplementary question Mr Halsall focused on a system of delegation and how it was exercised at Ribble Valley Borough Council.  He expressed concerns regarding his own particular case and the manner in which his planning application had been dealt with.  The Vice Chairman responded that he would be willing to speak to Mr Halsall at length and separate to this meeting.

The Mayor thanked Mr Atherton and Mr Halsall for their contributions.  
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Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 6 July 2004 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
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MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.
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PRESENTATION ON TOURISM

Chris Hughes, Leisure and Tourism Manager and Jane Silvester, Tourism and Arts Officer, gave a presentation on tourism within the Ribble Valley.  Jane gave an overview of tourism within the area including statistics on the number of tourists visiting the area and details of the Council's overarching tourism philosophy and strategies.  She also highlighted the successful achievements of the tourism team in terms of both promotion and facilitation.  

Councillor David Smith asked if figures were improving year on year and also on the Council's policy on leaflet distribution.  Councillor Joyce Holgate spoke in praise of the Ribble Valley Tourist Association and the work of the Tourist Information Centre.  Councillor Robert Thompson asked if information was available in respect of self catering visits, but the Tourism and Arts Officer confirmed that this was not available at present.  Councillor Alan Knox asked for details regarding the number of individuals who were employed within the industry within the borough.  The Tourism and Arts Officer responded to these questions with further information.  The Mayor thanked Jane for her excellent presentation. 
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REVIEW OF CALL-IN PROCEDURE

Consideration was given to the written report of the Director of Legal Services asking Members to review the Council's call-in procedure.  He confirmed that the operation of the call-in procedure had been reviewed by Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee at its meeting of 7 April 2004, and that a working group had been established to review the procedure.  The Director confirmed that the working group had met on 2 August 2004 and a number of amendments were recommended by the group for consideration by the Council.  Two small changes to the procedure were proposed.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report be received; and

2. 
the amendment of the call-in procedure as submitted in the report of the Director of Legal Services be approved. 
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LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader of the Council, Councillor John Hill delivered a summary of key issues and challenges which faced both local government and Ribble Valley Borough Council more specifically.  He announced that he had asked the Chief Executive, to prepare a report on the introduction of a cabinet structure within Ribble Valley, in an attempt to improve the efficiency of decision making processes.  The Leader went on to highlight a number of changes and achievements which had already taken place during the current year.  Finally, the Leader spoke of the way forward for the Council and outlined his vision for the future of Ribble Valley Borough Council.

The Shadow Deputy Leader of the Council, Councillor Graham Sowter was invited to ask three questions of the Leader.  He asked questions of the content of the Leader’s speech, the principle of the Leader’s address and how this should be dealt with in the future.  The Leader responded to Councillor Sowter’s questions.
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LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

Mr Bruce Dowles speaking on behalf of Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest and Sawley Parish Councils asked for clarification on the Council's policy in connection with flooding.  In particular, he asked that the Council involve, advise and support Parish Councils in their dealings with the Environment Agency, and that in relation to watercourses where the Council had a supervisory role, it acted in partnership with the Parish Council, especially if that Parish Council operated a lenghtsman scheme.  

The Leader thanked Mr Dowles for his question and confirmed that the Council did have responsibility for ordinary watercourses which were not main rivers, and that the Environment Agency had lead supervisory responsibility for main rivers.  He also confirmed that the Council responsibilities in respect of ordinary watercourses were permissive rather than mandatory, and that responsibility for maintaining any watercourse normally lay with the riparian owner.

The Leader confirmed that the Council would continue to support Parish Councils in their dealings with the Environment Agency, and would be happy to work with Parish Councils to arrange planned maintenance.  He did note, however, that the Council did not have the resources to carry out environmental impact studies as required by the Environment Agency, before work was carried out to watercourses.  Mr Dowles also reported on recent correspondence he had received from the Environment Agency.

Mr Dowles submitted a further question on behalf of Ribble Valley Film Club, in respect of the film club’s commitment to take cinema to Ribble Valley parishes via the village hall network.  He confirmed that an application had been made to the UK Film Council for funding this initiative, but that an announcement in connection with the application had been delayed.  Mr Dowles asked that if the film club application were to be unsuccessful, what would the Council's policy be on assisting a cultural/arts organisation to further such a project.  Mr Dowles also welcomed thoughts on subjects for a future film festival within the Ribble Valley.  The Leader of the Council, Councillor John Hill, thanked Mr Dowles for his question and confirmed that the Council would support the development of the cultural activities outlined in Mr Dowles question and which met with the Council's strategic objectives in that area.  He also confirmed that if the film club grant application to the UK Film Council were to be unsuccessful, then the Council would welcome a proposal from the film club under its recreation and cultural grants programme and possibly under the community enhancement scheme.  The Leader thanked Mr Dowles for his questions.
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COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Community Committee – 13 July 2004

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Special Policy  – 14 July 2004 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Planning and Development  Committee – 15 July 2004 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Personnel Committee – 21 July 2004  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Housing Committee – 22 July 2004 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
 Policy and Finance Committee – 27 July 2004 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 29 July 2004

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Licensing  Committee – 5 August 2004 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Planning and Development Committee – 10 August 2004 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee – 12 August 2004 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 17 August 2004 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.
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NOTICE OF MOTION

A notice of motion was proposed by Councillor John Hill which read as follows:

“That this Council wishes to place on record its admiration and deep respect for the Queen’s Lancashire Regiment, wishes to emphasise the vital importance of the close ties between this Borough and our Regiment, and calls on Her Majesty’s Government not to weaken the Lancashire character of our Regiment.

This Council views with the deepest alarm any reorganisation or cut which places in jeopardy the continuing operational effectiveness of our fully manned Regiment, either through forced amalgamation or by diluting the Regiment’s fundamental Lancashire identity through an ill-conceived merger into some form of large regional Regiment.

This Council notes that the Regiment embodies three famous Lancashire Regiments and is our sole County Regiment representing some 2,500,000 Lancastrians.  This vital link has served the Nation and the British Army since 1782 and is the best guarantee of a fully manned operationally effective Battalion for the future”.  

The motion was put to the vote and was carried unanimously.

RESOLVED:
That the following notice of motion submitted by Councillor John Hill be accepted.

“That this Council wishes to place on record its admiration and deep respect for the Queen’s Lancashire Regiment, wishes to emphasise the vital importance of the close ties between this Borough and our Regiment, and calls on Her Majesty’s Government not to weaken the Lancashire character of our Regiment.

This Council views with the deepest alarm any reorganisation or cut which places in jeopardy the continuing operational effectiveness of our fully manned Regiment, either through forced amalgamation or by diluting the Regiment’s fundamental Lancashire identity through an ill-conceived merger into some form of large regional Regiment.

This Council notes that the Regiment embodies three famous Lancashire Regiments and is our sole County Regiment representing some 2,500,000 Lancastrians.  This vital link has served the Nation and the British Army since 1782 and is the best guarantee of a fully manned operationally effective Battalion for the future”.  

The meeting closed at 9.15pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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